NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

12 NOVEMBER 2004
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:03 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:03 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004.  Board members present were: David Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold –Wished good morning to everyone in attendance.  She stated that she attended the White Cane Banquet which was held on the NMSBVI main campus.  She expressed her gratitude and compliments to Sandra Montoya and her staff for the excellent coordination of the event.  She also expressed her compliments to Hilda Candelaria and her staff for an exceptional meal and their hard work and patience.  She stated that the Food Services dining room was beautifully decorated for the event.  She stated that she also traveled to Albuquerque to attend a meeting between representatives from the NM State Public Lands Office, NMSBVI, and realtors who are interested in assisting our school in identifying a new site for the Early Childhood Program.  She stated that it is always good to be back on the campus.  
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that the IDEA Reauthorization may take place sometime before the end of the year during the lame duck session in Washington D.C.  The Instructional Materials Accessibility Act provision is part of the IDEA Reauthorization.  He encouraged everyone in attendance at this meeting to call or write our state senators, especially Senator Jeff Bingaman, and voice support of the senate version of the IDEA Reauthorization and Instructional Materials Accessibility Act.  President Baland asked if it would be beneficial for a letter to be sent from the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Brian Quintana stated that it may be beneficial for a letter to come from the Board of Regents, but he encouraged each individual member to call or write a letter of support.  President Baland asked that Senator Bingaman’s email address or website URL be provided to each member of the Board.  Katherine Ingold asked for the bill number for the IDEA Reauthorization.  Alicia McAninch stated that it is Senate Bill 1350.  Alicia McAninch stated that it is also important that the State Representatives be contacted regarding this issue.  That is where the problem has been and it is important that the State Representatives understand the importance of Senate Bill 1350.  President Baland asked if everyone will commit to contacting our State Senators and State Representative regarding the IDEA Reauthorization Bill.  Everyone agreed to contact the State Senators and State Representative in support of this issue.  Alicia McAninch stated that the AFB website contains sample support letters that can be used to correspond with Washington D.C.  These letters contain all of the information that the Senators and Representatives need to know.  Alicia McAninch stated that there are three principles that we want to see in both pieces of legislation, one is the creation of a national instructional materials access center.  The access center piece is in Senate Bill 1350 but is not reflected in House Bill 1350.  Another important principle is the establishment of a national accessibility standard for publishing files.  The third important principle is the establishment of guidelines for the timely delivery of accessible textbooks.  President Baland asked that Alicia McAninch provide that information to him via email so that he can ensure that his letter of support addresses all of the important issues.  Alicia McAninch stated that she will provide that information to all of the Regents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has already written and mailed a letter of support from NMSBVI.  She stated that Dr. Kenalea Johnson has also sent a letter of support.  NMSBVI staff have also been encouraged to contact their State Representatives and State Senators and communicate their support of Senate Bill 1350.  We are working to communicate the need for support to the parents of our students.  Alicia McAninch stated that Dr. Johnson and the staff of our Instructional Resource Center have been very involved in supporting Senate Bill 1350.  She complimented them for their dedication to this issue.  
David Baland – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that since the last meeting on October 1st there have been several issues that he has been working closely with the Superintendent on.  He stated that he has had conversations with Superintendent Jennings regarding the school’s name change.  On November 2nd the public voted in favor of the constitutional amendment by a margin of 70% in favor to 30% opposed.  He stated that he also attended the meeting between representatives from the NM State Public Lands Office, NMSBVI, and realtors regarding the identification and acquisition of a suitable site for the ECP.  He stated that he attended the NM National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Board Meeting.  The NM NFB gave him the opportunity to share news about NMSBVI.  He stated that Mr. Cordova, with the NM NFB shared that he has heard some very positive feedback regarding the O&M training that is being provided to our staff by Mr. Doug Boone.  The training that the staff is receiving is having a very positive impact on the students that we serve, both while they are at our school, and after they leave.  He stated that the NM NFB seems very happy with what has been happening at NMSBVI.  He stated that he was able to attend the White Cane Banquet.  He was not able to make it down to Alamogordo but attended the banquet in Albuquerque.  
Alicia McAninch – Stated that she attended the American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) Textbooks and Solutions Forum meeting in Louisville, Kentucky while she was at the American Printing House for the Blind annual meeting of ex-officio trustees.  She stated that she also attended the Veteran’s Day USO show that was presented by the student of NMSBVI.  This event was held on the main campus and was very well attended and was a joy to watch.  She stated that we had approximately 85 students from Lacey Simms Middle School attend the event as our guests.  We also had participation by representatives from the U.S. Air Force and National Guard.  She offered her congratulations to June Cady, Education Assistant with NMSBVI, for the outstanding job that she did in planning and organizing this event to honor our veterans.  She also offered her gratitude to all of the staff who made the Veteran’s Day celebration possible.     
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is glad to be here.       
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  President Baland pointed out the time sensitive items on the agenda.  He stated that the Board of Regents are scheduled to participate in the NMSVH Foundation meeting which is scheduled for 12:00 noon in the Food Services staff dining room.  Katherine Ingold recommended that the mentoring plan be discussed before the strategic plan since the strategic plan includes the mentoring plan.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that we will not be asking for a motion to approve the strategic plan.  We will be asking for a motion on the mentoring plan as it needs to be submitted to the NM Public Education Department as soon as possible.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to discuss the mentoring plan before the strategic plan.  There were no other revisions to, or questions concerning the presented agenda.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of October 1, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Superintendent Jennings stated that page 13 of 19 states that “…we learned during this process …that the architectural firms will basically be consultants for us on small projects because on projects over $25,000 we will have to go out for bids.”  She stated that it would be more accurate to have it read “….we learned during this process…that the architectural firms will basically be consultants for us on small projects because on projects requiring architectural or engineering services costing $25,000 or more we will have to go out for bid.”  She stated that this will clarify that the dollar amount of $25,000 is the architectural or engineering fees, not the cost of the project.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 3 of 19 contains a typographical error about half way down the page.  There is a word “companied” that should read “companies”.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of October 1, 2004 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her report she would like to clarify an answer that she provided to the Board in response to the question “When would we be released from the Department of Justice (DOJ) Stipulation Agreement?”.  She stated that the answer that she provided during the October 1 Board of Regent’s meeting was not very clear or complete and she would to clarify that information.  She stated that the DOJ Stipulation Agreement states “To ensure that the provisions of this Stipulation are properly and timely implemented, the Court shall retain jurisdiction over this action for purposes of enforcement of the Stipulation, until such time as the defendants have fully implemented all requirements of the Stipulation and compliance has been maintained for at least one year.  When the defendants have determined that they are in full compliance with the Stipulation and that full compliance has been maintained for no less than one year, the defendants shall so advise the United States in writing.  At that or any other time, the United States may evaluate the status of compliance with this Stipulation, including by means of tour of the School and review of documents.  If the parties agree that the defendants have achieved full compliance with the Stipulation and that full compliance has been maintained for no less than one year, the parties shall request that the Court issue an order dismissing the Stipulation and the Court’s order retaining authority to enforce the Stipulation.”  Superintendent Jennings stated that unfortunately we have not gotten to the point where the DOJ feels that we are fully compliant, so we have been unable to enter into the last year of the Stipulation.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 2 of the Superintendent’s Report addresses the Alamogordo Public Schools (APS) Integrated Instructional Services.  She asked if the 8 APS students that are participating are impaired in any way.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the 8 APS students that are participating are from the APS Special Education program and have a variety of learning disabilities.  She stated that the Integrated Instructional Services program is something that is being explored with APS.  APS staff have come on our campus to discuss this program.  If this program goes forward NMSBVI will not only be providing a support role but we hope to provide some interaction between the students of APS and our students.  This would be beneficial for all students involved.  
Superintendent Jennings introduced Kelly King who is a certified teacher at NMSBVI.  She stated that Kelly King, since coming to NMSBVI, has taught the older multiply impaired (MI) students.  Two years ago she made a switch to the younger MI students.  The difference between these two groups of students is tremendous when you look at the focus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that when you go into Kelly King’s classroom the younger MI students that she works with are always actively engaged in learning activities that are beneficial to them.  She stated that the progress that has been demonstrated by her students since she took their class has been tremendous.  She stated that the progress of her class is directly attributable to the leadership and skills provided by Kelly King.   Superintendent Jennings invited and encouraged the Board of Regents to stop and visit Kelly King’s classroom if they have the opportunity.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Kelly King was recently nominated for the 2004 New Mexico Teacher of the Year.  Unfortunately Kelly King was not selected as the overall Teacher of the Year, however she was selected as the 2004 New Mexico Teacher of the Year for our district.  Superintendent Jennings congratulated Kelly King on her selection as District Teacher of the Year and presented her with a personalized pen set with an engraved brass plaque proclaiming her as the New Mexico District Teacher of the Year - 2004.  The Board of Regents congratulated Kelly King for this distinguished award and thanked her for the dedication and passion that she brings to her job as a teacher at NMSBVI.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no other questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – September & October 2004  

In Veronica Gallegos’ absence Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – September 2004.
Retha Coburn presented the monthly investment report for September 2004.  She stated that September was a positive month for our investment portfolio.  She stated that she had sent a letter to President Baland from the State Investment Council that reports that they have made a policy change that reflects their adoption of the practice of allowing the Large Cap Active pool to hold stocks in other companies that were not listed in the S&P 500.  She stated that she does not believe this will result in a large change for us, but it may change the way the Board views our allocation to the Large Cap Active fund.  President Baland stated that he does not personally think this change is a big deal.  He asked what our range is for High Yield Bonds.  He knows that this range is outlined in the polices & procedures but cannot recall what the low end of the range was.  After research Retha Coburn reported that our policy establishes a minimum of 2%, maximum of 12%, with a target of 7% for Domestic High Yield Bonds.  President Baland stated that he proposes that we move a little money towards the lower end of the Domestic High Yield Bonds range.  High Yield Bonds are very expensive.  He stated that he has been seeing other investors moving money away from this sector in order to protect their investments.  He stated that he feels that it would be wise for us to do the same.  He stated that he is not recommending that we move all of our money out of High Yield Bonds, he is just recommending that we be conservative.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to lower the Domestic High Yield exposure in our unrestricted investment account from our current allocation of 7% to 3%.  (carried unanimously)
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – September 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects minor revisions.  She stated that all departments remain within their budgets with the exception of Information Systems and Groundskeeping.  However Information Systems and Groundskeeping are very close to coming within budget.  As of September we are through 25% of the fiscal year and Information Systems and Groundskeeping are just barely over 25% of their budget.  President Baland asked why our group insurance costs decreased during a time when we read about group insurance costs being on the rise.  Retha Coburn stated that our group insurance costs are based on the number of participants and experience.  Since we are under NM Risk Management our costs are based on the total number of participants with NM Risk Management.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to commend Retha Coburn for the work that she has been doing with the department directors.  She has made some of the Blackbaud finance reports available to the department directors so that they can closely monitor their budgets.  Department directors are able to access real-time budget reports which have been a very valuable budget management tool for them.  Retha Coburn stated that she would like to point out that during the October Board of Regents meeting the Board approved a $120,000 increase to the Capital Outlay budget.  She feels that it is important to point out that the September 2004 budget report does not reflect this increase.  The $120,000 increase will be reflected in the October 2004 report.  President Baland asked if there are any questions or comments regarding the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report for September 2004.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report - September 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet, September 2004. 
Retha Coburn presented the September 2004 balance sheet.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the reports but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the balance sheets for September 2004.  There were no questions or comments.  
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:33 a.m. to 10:02 a.m., November  12, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:33 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.   Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Retha Coburn (for Audit Exit Conference).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:02 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues and Confidential Student Information.  This portion of Executive Session was attended by the Board of Regents and Superintendent Jennings.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
10:46 a.m. to 11:05 a.m., November 12, 2004

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:46 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Exit Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn and Debbie Gray, Kriegel & Co., Ltd.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to

come out of Executive Session at 11:05 a.m., Friday, November 12, 2004 where the only item discussed was the Audit Exit Conference.  This portion of Executive Session was attended by the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn and Debbie Gray, Kriegel & Co., Ltd.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

IX. Major Focus – Diagnostic Services
Superintendent Jennings introduced Kathy Bulle, NMSBVI Educational Diagnostician and Testing Coordinator.  Kathy Bulle provided a brief overview of the diagnostic and testing services that she provides to students at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Kathy Bulle does a great deal more for NMSBVI than just the diagnostic and testing services.  She helps to coordinate the IEPs, takes notes for the IEPs, and this year has made it possible for parents to leave the IEP with a smooth copy of the IEP report.  In the past we have had to compile the information from the IEP and then mail the report to the parents.  Because of Kathy’s hard work she is able to print the report immediately following the IEP and send the parents home with the smooth report.  This has been well received by parents.  She also stays on top of the teachers to ensure that all student goals and objectives are being developed and submitted.  Kathy Bulle is always willing to help with anything that is asked as of her.  The Board thanked Kathy Bulle for her presentation and for her dedication to serving students at NMSBVI.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Proposed NMSBVI Policy 519, Semi-Automated External Defibrillator.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 519, Semi-Automated External Defibrillator for approval.  She explained that this policy is designed to provide guidance in the management or administration of the NMSBVI school based Semi-Automated External Defibrillator (AED) program for treatment of those 1 year of age or older.  She stated that once approved the only staff that will be authorized to utilize the AED will be the NMSBVI Health Services staff and Kris Malett who is the American Red Cross certified CPR instructor on staff.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if this policy is approved by the Board, and the program is implemented, it is the recommendation of Health Services that a second AED be purchased so that it will be available to address medical emergencies during off campus athletic and field trips.  This policy has been reviewed and approved by Dr. Larry Staff, Pediatric Medical Director; Dr. John Jones, Employee Health Medical Director; and Holly Obrovac, RN, BS, AED Program Director.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the AED is a relatively error free piece of equipment as it cannot be used on patients who have a detectable pulse.  The AED is designed to detect even a weak pulse and will not operate on a patient if a pulse is detected.  This piece of equipment is becoming a standard in many public schools and public places, such as airports.  President Baland asked if the AED and this policy is required by the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is not required by the State.  President Baland asked if NM Risk Management recommends this equipment.  Superintendent Jennings indicated that NM Risk Management does recommend the implementation of an AED program.  She stated that she believes that eventually all schools will be mandated to implement this type of program.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 519 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision of NMSVH Policy 335, Repair and Major Improvements.

Justin Burks presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 335.  The reason for this revision is to change the name of the policy from NMSVH Policy to NMSBVI Policy and to identify the proper employee titles throughout the policy.  In addition, a section was added that addresses permits and licensing requirements for persons performing repairs.  He stated that these requirements are very important and will help to ensure that the safety and welfare of the students, staff, and facilities are protected.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed revision.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 335, Repair and Major Improvements, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 525, American Printing House for the Blind Federal Quota System.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 525, American Printing House (APH) for the Blind Federal Quota System.  In addition to changing the policy to reflect our new school name Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Johnson reviewed this policy and being aware of changes at APH and the quota system recommends the presented revisions.  The revisions to the policy more accurately reflect what is required by APH and what the current processes are for the quota system.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has nothing to add but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked Dr. Johnson if this policy reflects the changes of the federal quota system requirements.  Dr. Johnson stated that the policy now accurately reflects those changes.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 525 as presented.  (carried unanimously).
D. Revision to NMSVH Policy 520, Outreach/Media Operations.

In addition to changing this policy to reflect our new school name Superintendent Jennings stated that this policy has also been revised to more accurately reflect the structure and role of the Instructional Resource Center (IRC).  It has been a while since this policy was revised and there have been a number of changes within the IRC.  A significant change was the removal of the Information Systems (IS) department from the IRC and assignment to the Business and Finance Office. 

UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 520 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Mentoring Plan.
Superintendent Jennings presented the Mentoring Plan for Campus-based and Outreach Programs.  She stated that this mentoring plan is designed to meet state requirements for the 3-Tiered Licensure program.  She stated that the presented plan is the result of a team effort that involved Veronica Gallegos, Linda Lyle, Dr. Kenalea Johnson and herself.  This plan took a great deal of work and research to develop.  In researching this project we looked at many models that have been developed throughout the state.  The development process also involved input from our certified teachers.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this plan is being presented to the Board for their approval so that it can then be sent to the NM Public Education Department.  President Baland asked if the teacher evaluations are part of the mentoring plan.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is part of the mentoring plan.  Dr. Johnson stated that all teachers must be evaluated, but not all teachers will be required to have mentors under the mentoring plan.  Alicia McAninch asked how many NMSBVI teachers are currently being mentored.  Dr. Johnson stated that the Outreach Program has 5 Level 1 teachers who are being mentored.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the main campus has 3 Level 1 teachers being mentored, and the ECP has 4 or 5 Level 1 teachers being mentored.  Alicia McAninch complimented the Superintendent on the content of the presented mentoring plan.  She stated that it is very extensive and apparently took a great deal of work to develop.  Katherine Ingold stated that she read through the mentoring plan many times and gave it a great deal of thought.  She stated that she wants to make sure that she really understands the purpose of the mentoring plan.  She stated that she attended a workshop during AER that dealt with this issue.  She asked if the mentoring is a requirement.  If so, what requires it?  Dr. Johnson stated that the mentoring is required by the state as part of the 3-Tiered Licensure program.   Dr. Johnson asked if the workshop that was attended by Katherine Ingold was mentoring for a personnel preparation program, or for licensure.  Katherine Ingold stated that she does not recall any discussion on licensure or state certification.  Alicia McAninch stated that she reviewed the agenda for AER and believes that the workshop on mentoring was for personnel preparation.  President Baland asked if this is for all educators, or just higher education.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is for public education.  The mandate for this comes from the NM Public Education Department.  Dr. Johnson explained that in order to be certified by the state all Level 1 teachers must be mentored for at least one year.  If they do not successfully complete mentoring during that one year the teacher will be required to repeat the mentoring until it is successfully completed.  If at the end of a 3 year period a Level 1 teacher does not successfully complete all of the requirements for certification as a Level II teacher, including the mentoring, the Level 1 teacher will no longer be licensed to teach in the State of New Mexico.  Katherine Ingold stated that during her review it was very clear that Dr. Johnson would be the mentor for Level I teachers assigned to Outreach.  She stated that she feels that Dr. Johnson is very qualified to mentor these teachers.  She asked who would be mentoring the Level 1 teachers for the main campus and ECP programs.  Will it simply be a higher level teacher?  Superintendent Jennings stated that mentoring will be provided by a Level III or master level teacher with a VI certification.  Katherine Ingold asked if Linda Lyle would be the mentor for the Level I ECP teachers.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle can be the mentor for the ECP.  Linda Lyle may choose to take some of the Level I teachers and assign one of her Level III teachers to mentor the others.  Linda Lyle certainly does not have to be the mentor for all of the Level I ECP teachers.  She stated that on the main campus we have two Level III teachers who will be providing the mentoring.  Alicia McAninch asked if these mentors will be attending training in Austin, Texas.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one of the teachers has already attended the training.  Katherine Ingold pointed out a number of errors that need to be corrected before this document is published.  She also recommended that the pages be numbered for ease of reference.  She pointed out some sentences that need to be rewritten in order to provide clarity.  John Williams took notes of the recommended revisions and will implement the revisions before publication.  President Baland asked if this document needs to be approved during this meeting, or can it be corrected and brought back to the Board in December.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this document needs to be approved as soon as possible.  She assured the Board that the corrections that have been noted will be taken care of before publication of the document.  In addition a complete spell check and grammar check will be done on the document to catch any other possible errors.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the content of the document meets the needs for a competent mentoring plan.  Katherine Ingold stated that she agrees with Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that she is confident that the school’s administration can conduct a thorough review of the document and correct all of the errors and provide clarification where it is needed.  President Baland asked Katherine Ingold if she is comfortable with the content of the document.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is comfortable with the content.  President Baland asked for a motion to approve the document with the agreement that corrections and revisions will be accomplished before publication.  President Baland asked that Katherine Ingold and Alicia McAninch be provided copies of the mentoring plan to review following any corrections and/or revisions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the Mentoring Plan with the stipulation that a thorough review will be conducted and all grammatical and spelling errors will be corrected.  A final review is to be conducted by Katherine Ingold and Alicia McAninch before the document is published. (carried unanimously)   

B.
Strategic Plan.

Superintendent Jennings presented a draft copy of the NMSBVI Strategic Plan.  This document is not presented for approval as further development is still ongoing.  She stated that the development of this strategic plan has been a beneficial process for all members of the NMSBVI Leadership Team.  This document is the result of a great deal of hard work by all members of the team.  She stated that she feels that the goals and objectives outlined in this plan are obtainable, measurable, and realistic.  She stated that she would be happy to answers any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is very excited about the low vision clinic that is addressed under the area of Student Preparedness.  She stated that Iowa has had a low vision clinic for a very long time and is excited about the impact that this service can have in our state.  President Baland noted that the objectives and strategies contain target dates.  He asked if a calendar has been developed to aid in following up on these dates.  Superintendent Jennings stated that each objective has been assigned to a specific member of the Leadership Team.  Each member of the Leadership Team is tasked with developing a plan to monitor the progress of the objectives and associated strategies.  She stated that we will also work to develop a master tracking calendar and include it as part of the strategic plan.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has never seen the school turn out a more impressive document.  She is very happy with the content and structure of the presented Strategic Plan.  It is obvious that this is the result of a great deal of work.  Katherine Ingold pointed out a couple of minor errors that will be corrected.

C.
Western Symposium Conference.
Tabled until the December 17, 2004 Regular Meeting. 

D.
School Name Change.

Superintendent Jennings informed the Board of Regents that Constitutional Amendment 5 for the school name change received a favorable public vote during the November 2nd general election.  The amendment passed by a margin of 70% in favor to 30% opposed.  Following the election results our contract legal counsel was contacted to determine if we could begin using the new school name immediately or if we had to wait until all of the election results were validated.  Legal counsel stated that we can begin using the new name immediately if we wish.  He stated that if there is a concern that any ballot recounts may affect the general election outcome then we could wait to use the name, if that is the wish of the Board of Regents and administration.  However with a wide margin of victory there is little concern that a recount will change the results of the election.  Superintendent Jennings informed that Board that we will be scheduling a meeting of the Leadership Team to determine what will need to be done to smoothly transition to the new name of New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  President Baland stated that one common comment that he has heard is that a name change can be very expensive.  Superintendent Jennings stated that every effort will be made to keep the costs associated with the name change as low as possible.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the school name change.  There were no other comments or questions.
E. Goal Ball Team/New Mexico Athletic Association.

Superintendent Jennings introduced NMSBVI Athletic Coaches Kirk Fisk and Kristine Malett who will introduce members of the NMSBVI boys and girls goal ball teams.  Boys goal ball team members present were:  Ron Felix, Wilfredo Carmona, Shawndal Johnson, Nate Yabeny, and Terrence Belone.  Girls goal ball team members present were:  Michelle Howard and Antoinette Truman.  A member of each goal ball team presented a plaque to the Board of Regents which recognized the team’s outstanding results during the 2004 season.  The boys and girls teams thanked the Board of Regents for their support of the NMSBVI athletic program.  Both teams thanked the Board of Regents for authorizing the purchase of the new activity bus.  The new bus has made the trips to the athletic events very comfortable.  The Board of Regents thanked the teams for their hard work, congratulated them on their outstanding record this year, and expressed their pride in the teams.  Superintendent Jennings commended Kurt Fisk and Kristine Malett for the outstanding job that they do with our athletics program as well as the outstanding organization and implementation of the athletic tournament trips.  The feedback from the parents following our tournament trips has been very positive.  She stated that in addition to the two teams that were presented at this meeting we have one other team that is comprised of multiply impaired students.  The progress that has been made by the students from that team has been amazing.  The Board thanked Kurt Fisk and Kristine Malett for their hard work and dedication.  It is sincerely appreciated.
F. Student Presentation of Science Reports.

Superintendent Jennings introduced Jeff Killebrew who is the NMSBVI science and technology teacher.  She stated that approximately one month ago Jeff Killebrew invited her into his science class to listen to some reports that were prepared by his students.  At that time she felt that the outstanding work of these students deserved some recognition and presented the idea to Jeff Killebrew to have some of the students present their reports to the Board.  Jeff Killebrew introduced two of his students, Wilfredo Carmona and Shawndal Johnson.  Shawndal Johnson presented his written research paper on Russian scientist Demetri Mendeleev.  Wilfredo Carmona presented his verbal report on inventor and scientist Henry Ford.  The Board thanked Shawndal Johnson and Wilfredo Carmona for presenting their outstanding reports.  The Board also thanked Jeff Killebrew for the dedication and passion that he brings to NMSBVI as the science and technology teacher.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that Shawndal Johnson and Wilfredo Carmona are two of the eight students who have been selected to participate in the Close Up Washington D.C. program this year.  These students will leave for a week long trip to Washington D.C. on November 14th.  Katherine Ingold stated that it is always good to hear from the students when the Regents are on campus.
G. Plant Operations Update.

Justin Burks presented his Plant Operations Update report.  He stated that the GO Bond was passed during the general election on November 2nd.  The success of the GO Bond could result in NMSBVI receiving approximately $240,000.  He stated that he met with Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn to begin planning the use of those funds.  He stated that he has a meeting scheduled with the architect on November 23rd to evaluate the main campus recreation center building and make preliminary plans to install a fire suppression system.  We are hoping that the $240,000 GO Bond funding can take care of that project.  


H.
ECP Expansion.

President Baland stated that he, along with Regent Ingold, Superintendent Jennings, and Retha Coburn met with representatives from the State Land Office and a commercial realtor who are trying to identify and acquire land for the new ECP.  He stated that there was a location in Albuquerque that looked like a promising site for the ECP.  Unfortunately that site has been leased and is no longer available.  The search will continue to identify a location for the ECP that can perhaps be traded between the commercial realtor, and/or the State Land Office.  He stated that there is a piece of property in the southeast of Albuquerque that we talked about.  He stated that the next step is to get a Senator to sponsor a bill for us to procure that piece of property.  The property is in the district of Senator Shannon Robinson.  Attempts are being made to contact Senator Robinson.  He stated that we are still hoping to identify a location that can be obtained through some type of land swap.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has had a conversation with Mr. Gifford, the commercial realtor we have been working with, and he had questions about what we would have to do, procedurally, to obtain a lease.  She briefed Mr. Gifford on the process that we would have to go through to get authorization to lease property, including the presentation of a request to the Commission on Higher Education, Legislative Finance Committee, and ultimately the Department of Finance and Administration.  So Mr. Gifford is aware that the process could be lengthy.  Mr. Gifford indicated that he is still looking for a suitable site.  She stated that she is trying to schedule a meeting with Miguel Hidalgo, CHE.  Mr. Hidalgo is the chairman of the Facilities Committee.  The purpose of the meeting is simply to let him know what we are trying to do, including the need for a bill sponsor that will allow us procure a piece of property.  She stated that she feels it is very important to keep CHE informed of on this matter.  President Baland stated that he feels that the State Land Office is committed to helping us in any manner that they can.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments. 

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.


There were no questions or comments. 
D.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
E.
Student Trust Checklist – September/October 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – September/October 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:00 noon, Friday, November 12, 2004
(Approved 12/17/04)



(Approved 12/17/04)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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